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COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

Monday, July 18, 2022 

5:45 P.M. 

 

The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at 127 West 

Webster Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, for the purpose of conducting a Regular Session Meeting. 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:    APPOINTEES PRESENT: 
Ricky Bullard, Chairman     Eddie Madden, Jr., County Manager  

Jerome McMillian, Vice Chairman    Amanda B. Prince, Staff Attorney 

Chris Smith       Jay Leatherman, Finance Director  

Giles E. Byrd       Boyd Worley, Board Attorney 

Lavern Coleman      LaToya Williams, Clerk to the Board 

Brent Watts       

Charles T. McDowell  

 

Agenda Item #1: MEETING CALLED to ORDER: 

  

 At 5:45 P.M., Chairman Ricky Bullard called the Monday, July 18, 2022 Columbus County Board of 

Commissioners Regular Session Meeting to order.  

 

RECESS REGULAR SESSION and enter into CLOSED SESSION IN ACCORDANCE with N.C.G.S. § 

143-318.11(A)(3) ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE and (6) PERSONNEL: 

 

At 5:46 P.M., Commissioner Coleman made a motion to recess Regular Session and enter into Closed 

Session in accordance with N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(A)(3) Attorney-Client privilege and (6) Personnel, seconded 

by Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #2: CLOSED SESSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH N.C.G.S. § 143.318.11(A)(3) 

ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE and (6) PERSONNEL: 

 

 No official action was taken. 

 

READING and APPROVAL of CLOSED SESSION GENERAL ACCOUNT: 

 

 Board Attorney Boyd Worley orally stated the following Closed Session General Account: “The Board 

went into Closed Session and discussed pending litigation, potential litigation and one personnel matter. No action 

was taken by the Board.” 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to accept the general account, seconded by Vice Chairman McMillian. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

RECESS CLOSED SESSION: 

 

At 6:19 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to recess Closed Session, seconded by 

Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

ENTER into REGULAR SESSION: 

 

Chairman Bullard called the Regular Session meeting to Order. 

 

6:30 P.M. 

 

Agenda Items #3 and #4: INVOCATION and PLEDGE of ALLEGIANCE: 

 

 The invocation was delivered by Commissioner Brent Watts. Everyone in attendance stood and pledged 

Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America which was led by Commissioner Lavern Coleman. 

 

Agenda Item #5: APPROVAL of BOARD MINUTES with CORRECTED FINANCIAL 

DOCUMENTS: 

 

A. June 20, 2022 

a. Budget Amendment Item #2 – Corrected amount from $9,509.98 to $9,510 



284 

b. Budget Amendment Item #3 – Corrected Revenue account number: Changed from 10-3517-

530171 to 10-3417-430171 

c. Budget Amendment Item #6 – Corrected Revenue account number: Changed from 70-3432-

489042 to 10-3432-589042 

B. June 27, 2022 Special Called Meeting 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the Board Minutes, seconded by Commissioner McDowell. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #6: APPROVAL of JULY 18, 2022 AGENDA and TAX REFUNDS & RELEASES: 

 

Tax Refunds and Releases 

Refunds Amount: $0.00 
Leonard, Jamie Allen PROPERTY: 16243 Total: $1,003.00 
Value: $0.00 Year: 17-21 Account: 09-05170 Bill#: 99999 
Refund user fees house isn't liveable. 
 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner McDowell made a motion to approve the Agenda, Tax Refunds & Releases and the 

addition of Agenda Item 18c: Finance – Approval of Emergency Management Budget Amendment, seconded by 

Vice Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #7: PUBLIC INPUT: 

 

Chairman Bullard opened the floor for Public Comment.  

 

Dr. Peter Chambers, 112 E White Oak St, Lake Waccamaw NC, stated the following: 

-I apologize for the casual attire, I didn’t have time to go home and change from work. 

-I just wanted to say something to the Board. 

-I appreciate your time and commitment to everything. 

-Studies come out like the EMS study and it’s highly emotional and it’s highly volatile. 

-I’ve been looking at studies for years and I’ve seen university departments break up because of studies and fist 

fights break out. 

-I just want to say that this study is just data. 

-There’s good data, there’s bad data, but one shortcoming I think was in this study, and I want to emphasize it, 

that all these squads here in this area do their job and they do their job well. 

-We need to be proud to have these people. 

-There are some shortcomings with EMS in the area, there are some dead areas, not the best term to use, where 

people can’t be reached and delays but it’s not the squads fault, they do their job well. 

-I think citizens in this area, in Columbus County, that are outliers who live in more rural areas, I think the county 

has an obligation to step up and provide some services to these areas. 

-Not that these agencies can’t do the job or that they’re not capable, they just need some help. 

-I just want to make sure, for the record, that these squads do their job and they do their job well. 

-That’s all I want to say.  

 

Gary J. Graham, 97 Blacksmith Rd, Bolton NC, stated the following: 

-I’m an alderman for the great city of Bolton. 

-I bring you greetings from the good people of Bolton. 

-We, in the past, and without any issues, at least none that I’ve seen, have been able to conduct our elections in 

our fire department. 

-And, up until last week, we had always had them there. 

-Last week, we were informed by the election board that our fire department has requested that we no longer have 

the elections there. 

-We didn’t understand why that was happening. 

-The explanation we were given was the lack of handicap accessibility, which we offer curbside service during 

the election. 

-We weren’t sure whether or not they could request that or enforce that and I’m asking the county commissioners 

to help us resolve this issue. 

-We don’t want any confusion to happen going forward, people not knowing or understanding where they’re 

going to be voting. 

-So, we’d like to go ahead and get this resolved as soon as possible. 
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Chairman Bullard: The Board of Elections will be moving it to the town hall from what I found out but they 

haven’t voted on it yet. They are the ones in charge of voting precincts, not the commissioners. So, we really have 

no control on where they ask to vote. The election board has control over the precincts. 

Gary J. Graham: So, from my understanding, the election board is under the impression that the fire department 

or wherever the election is being held has jurisdiction. 

Chairman Bullard: Well, they’ll be talking to the two precincts probably this week. 

Gary J. Graham: Because a request was put in, why would they put a request in to have it moved by our town 

board if they’re already satisfied with where it’s at. 

Chairman Bullard: I can’t answer that question but we do thank you for coming out. 

Commissioner Byrd: We’ll address it in the Commissioners’ comments Mr. Gary, hang around. 

 

Agenda Item #8: EMPLOYEE SPOTLIGHT – PRESTON TURNER: 

 

 County Manager Eddie Madden spotlighted Columbus County Solid Waste Operations Supervisor Mr. 

Preston Turner. 

 

County Manager Eddie Madden, stated the following: 

-Tonight we have the honor of recognizing Mr. Preston Turner. 

-Mr. Turner is in the back of the room. 

-He has been nominated by Mr. Harold Nobles. 

-Preston has worked for Columbus County Solid Waste since 2015. 

-Mr. Nobles has stated that Preston has shown professionalism, honesty and integrity in the field as a supervisor. 

-Preston is dependable, reliable and responsible. 

-He takes pride in his work and he is always eager to lend a helping hand. 

-He is an exemplary employee. 

-Please help me recognize tonight’s recipient of the Employee Spotlight, Mr. Preston Turner. 

 

Agenda Item #9: Trillium – Acceptance of Annual Report:  
 

 Dennis Williams, Southern Regional Director, was unable to attend. Chairman Bullard requested this item 

be tabled. 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Coleman made a motion to table this item until the September 6th meeting, seconded by 

Commissioner McDowell. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #10: CAPE FEAR COUNCIL OF GOVERNMENTS – RECOMMENDATIONS FROM 

THE COMPREHENSIVE TRANSPORTATION PLAN FOR COLUMBUS 

COUNTY: 

 

Patrick Flanagan, Regional Planner with the Cape Fear Council of Governments, presented 

recommendations from the Comprehensive Transportation Plan to the Board. 
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Agenda Item #11: ADMINISTRATION – PRESENTATION ON THE NC WORKS COMMISSION 

WORKFORCE ALIGNMENT RECOMMENDATION & ADOPTION OF 

RESOLUTION: 

  

 Eddie Madden, County Manager, requested Board approval. 
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Tom Rabon 

Chair, NCWorks Commission 

c/o North Carolina Department of Commerce 

4301 Mail Service Center 

Raleigh, North Carolina 27699-4301  

 

Sent via email to NCWorksCommission@commerce.nc.gov 

 

Dear Chair Rabon: 

 

On behalf of [NAME] County, I write to you to express our intention to transition from our current local 

workforce area for the purposes of the Workforce Innovation & Opportunity Act (WIOA) of 2014. We 

propose to join with [INSERT COUNTIES HERE], currently part of the local area known as [INSERT 

LOCAL WORKFORCE BOARD NAME] and form a new local workforce development board. We have 

consulted with leaders of [INSERT LOCAL WORKFORCE BOARD TO WHICH YOU PLAN TO ADD 

YOUR COUNTY, IF APPLICABLE], and they agree to this realignment. We will seek the transfer of our 

county and the redesignation of this area by Governor Cooper. Our goal is to make the new local area 

effective on July 1, 2023. 

 

To help inform this decision, I have consulted with my fellow [county commissioners/other elected 

officials], and leaders involved in education, workforce and economic development in my community, 

including [X, Y, Z].  

 

[Consider inserting here a description of the consensus you have found within your county on the need to 

realign your local area, what input/feedback you received, and why you believe this will meet the needs of 

your community and region.] 

 

I have also communicated with the appropriate local elected officials and area stakeholders in the other 

counties involved, and there is consensus on this course of action. We believe that this new area will follow 

the guiding principles for alignment, established by the NCWorks Commission earlier this year, in the 

following ways: [….] 
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We look forward to collaborating with the [NAME OF EXISTING WORKFORCE BOARD, IF THIS 

INVOLVES JOINING SUCH A BOARD], the NCWorks Commission and the North Carolina Department 

of Commerce on the process of transitioning to a new local area, as we seek to strengthen workforce and 

economic development.  

 

Thank you for your consideration and for your partnership. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

[name] 

[title] 

[county] 

 

CC: Dr. Annie Izod, NCWorks Commission  

 [Name of Chief Local Elected Official of your current local area] 

 Chet Mottershead, N.C. Division of Workforce Solutions 
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MOTION: 
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 Commissioner McDowell made a motion to remain aligned with the Cape Fear Region, seconded by Vice 

Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #12: DSS – MONTHLY ADMINISTRATIVE UPDATE (MAY REPORT): 

  

 Algernon McKenzie, Director, provided the monthly update. 

 

Monthly Administrative Update 

For June 2022 

July 18, 2022 Meeting 

 

On June 3, 2022, we received a donation of 23 boxes of children’s boots and sneakers.  The gentleman that 

donated them didn’t want to be recognized.  He wanted to give back to others who maybe in need, because he 

remembered how his mother struggled.  They were given to DSS in memory of his mother, Miss Brenda Johnson 

who passed away.  The boots and sneakers will be given to needy families served in Child Welfare.  We are very 

grateful for this kind and generous donation. 

On June 21, 2022, we had a data consult with our child welfare representative.  During this virtual meeting, she 

discussed policy updates with the supervisors, program manager, and I. She also pointed out areas that were on 

target with state requirements and some we need to work on, such as documentation.  Overall child welfare is 

doing good with its program reviews.  Staff and supervisors will continue to work on areas needing improvements 

and our state representative will assist as needed. 

On June 22, 2022, I participated on the monthly 100 county directors call with the state.  During the call we 

received updates on some new system and policy changes in Medicaid that the division is working on.  These 

changes with telephone signatures and auto-new borns will help local Medicaid workers process applications a 

little quicker once implemented. 

We also learned that local county DSS agencies will be receiving some One Time Special Links. Funds to assist 

youth between the ages of 14-17 who are in foster care.  There will be restrictions on what these funds can be 

used for and they must be tracked.  The state will be sending out a letter to directors with more details about these 

funds soon as they are time limited and must be used by        September 2022. 

Lastly, we were told by the state fiscal representative that the federal government is questioning what is allowable 

to be reimbursed to counties for Medicaid functions.  Currently counties are reimbursed 75% of the cost associated 

with  

Medicaid application processing.  We were told that the Feds could change what is allowable, therefore decreasing 

the amount of reimbursement that local counties receive.  The state will be gathering information from DSS 

agencies and will keep us informed.    

During the month of June, I participated and attended 11 zoom and in-person meetings. 

June 2022 

Human Services 

 

 

Adult Services (APS) 

 

APS Reports Accepted: 2 

County Wards:  29 

Number of Payee Cases: 13 

Adults Served APS:  0 

Number of Medicaid Transportation Trips: 1,101 

Amount Requested for Reimbursement:  $17,708.00 

 

 

Children’s Protective Services (CPS) 

 

Reports Accepted: 16 

Reports Screened out:  23 

Families Receiving In-Home Services:  38 

Children Served: 80 

Contacts with Families Monthly:  471 

Assessments:  10 
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Foster Care 

 

Foster Children in Foster Homes:  125 

Children Placed Outside County:  30 

Agency Adoptions:  4 

Pending Adoptions:  2 

Total Foster Homes Licensed:  6 

Total Children in Foster Care:  127 

 

Work First Employment (TANF) 

 

Applications Taken:  9 

Applications Approved: 4 

Individuals Receiving Benefits:  185 

Entered Employments:  2 

Number in Non-Paid Work Experience:  0 

 

Program Integrity 

 

Collections for Fraud:  $648.00 

New Referrals:  4 

Cases Established: 1 

 

Day Care 

 

Children Receiving Day Care Assistance:  480 

Children on the Waiting List:  93 

Amount Spent on Day Care Services:  $207,130.00 

 

June  2022 

Economic Services 

 

Food & Nutrition 

 

Applications Taken: 190 

Applications Approved:  190 

Active Cases:  6,370 

Benefits Issued:  $3,005,722.00 

Participants Served: 12,509 

 

Adult Medicaid 

 

Applications Taken:  68 

Cases Terminated:  24 

Redeterminations:  253 

Applications Processed:  117 

 

 

Family & Children’s Medicaid 

 

Applications Taken:  97 

Applications Processed:  244 

Redeterminations:  898 

Total Medicaid Cases:  14,986 

Total Individuals Receiving:  22,774 

 

 

Child Support 

 

Absent Parents Located: 60 

Orders Enforced:  641 

Active Cases:  3,825 

Collections:  $459,787.00 
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Respectfully submitted, 

Algernon McKenzie 

HUMAN SERVICES BOARD REPORT 

Dwella M. Hall, Program Manager 

Vacancies/Updates/News for June 2022 

 

 

Intake/Investigation/Assessment: 

   The Intake/Investigation/Assessment Unit is fully staffed at this time.  This Unit continues to be very 

busy with referrals involving substance abuse, domestic violence, and mental health issues, among other 

things.  The Regional Child Welfare Consultant (RCWC) continues to make monthly contacts to review agency 

data, policy updates, and casework.  

 

In-Home Services: 

 The In-Home Services Unit continues to be short staffed with 1-vacancy, the position has been posted. Total 

contacts and children served continue to increase indicating more intensive involvement with current caseloads.  The 

Regional Child Welfare Consultant (RCWC) continues to make monthly contacts to review agency data, policy updates, 

and casework.   

 

Foster Care/Permanency Planning: 

The Foster Care Unit continues to have 3 vacancies. Interviews have been conducted with possible 

recommendations for hirer. There are currently 127 children in care. We continue to work towards reunifying children back 

with families and giving them permanency. The DSS attorney continues to make diligent efforts to help decrease the number 

of children coming into care. The consultant completed an on-site record review this month for children services to ensure 

quality control and that all policy and procedures are being followed.  

 

Transitional Unit: 
 The Transitional unit continues to be fully staffed.  Staff continue to work caseloads while assisting the other Child 

Welfare Units as needed, particularly in the areas of courtesy requests from other counties, assisting with supervising visits 

and transporting children in custody. In addition, the Transitional Unit continues to have an influx in home studies and home 

assessments from other counties and within CCDSS Child Welfare.  This Unit is helping particularly in the area of making 

monthly contacts with the large amount of children in foster care.  Foster Home Licensing continues to work on completing 

more licensures to help increase the number of foster home available for the large amount of foster children.  Increasing 

foster care rates are projected to cause a bigger financial burden on counties that already have difficulty finding appropriate 

placements for children, especially those with behavior issues. From the recent MAPP Class, 4 new foster homes will be 

licensed for the county and staff is beginning the recruitment process for the next class to be held in the fall. The Regional 

Child Welfare Consultant (RCWC) continues to make monthly contacts to review agency data, policy updates, and 

casework.  

 

Adult Services:  

 The Adult Services Unit continues to have one vacancy, and three new workers. The workers are working 

very hard to learn their jobs and handle a case load. The number of wards (guardianship cases) continues to grow 

with the population becoming younger due to severe mental illness. Trillium continues to work closely with us to 

try and assist with appropriate placements; The State of NC has requested that various forms be sent via encrypted 

email and we are currently working towards implementing ways to meet the new requirements. 
 

Work First Employment: 
 This Unit continues to be fully staffed.  Although this unit is open for in-person applications, telephone interviews 

continue for Work First applications, recertification’s, short-term services and benefits.  Certain necessary application 

documentation can be mailed to individuals that wish to apply and when received back the worker can conduct telephone 

interviews to complete that application.  Some application information is also being provided for pick-up in the foyer area 

of the agency.  Workers are encouraged to make telephone contacts with clients at least every two weeks to offer support 

and resources to clients and to encourage program participation.  Transitioning back to regular application and case 

processing is now beginning after COVID-19 waivers ended. The agency continues to have monthly meetings with the state 

reps by conference calls and for the month of July, the agency will have the meeting in person. 

 

Child Day Care: 

 The Child Day Care Unit is now fully staffed.  The Supervisor and staff continue to work the over and under 

payment report to ensure proper payment is being made to county daycare providers.  Day Care services are continuing to 

be provided and the state is working with county agencies and day cares to help them stay open as much as possible while 

providing a safe environment for children.  Day Care slots within local Day Cares are limited at this time.  DSS staff continue 

to work with families to ensure their services stay in place while limiting contact to the telephone as much as possible.  This 

Unit is continuing to work on its waiting list to determine the continued need for services, which is decreasing slowly. New 

procedures will be implemented in the coming months that will help to improve daycare procedures within the agency. 

Supervisor is working to ensure case transfers are received properly and sent in a timely manner.   

 

Program Integrity: 
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Program Integrity is now fully staffed. Office visits are limited and telephone contact is encouraged, but office visits 

are possible.  Repayment agreements are being relaxed to help clients during this time.  Staff are working to clean up a 

backlog, establishing cases and repayment agreements, all while assisting with the Energy Programs.  

 

Energy Assistance  
     CIP continues with the cooling season which means helping with electricity needs.  Applications continue to be available 

on EPASS where applicants can complete and submit applications on-line, but continue to be available in our lobby for pick 

up and completion.  One in-house staff person is currently processing applications and Program Integrity staff are assisting 

as needed. The county has received a one-time supplemental payment and/or automatic approval from the state for clients 

who received the LIEAP program assistance from Dec 2021-March-2022; payments were issued to the participating energy 

vendors to apply to client accounts in June 2022.   

      

Low Income Household Water Assistance Program (LIHWAP) 

LIHWAP continues for all counties.  This program is a federally funded program that will provide emergency 

assistance to low-income households to prevent disconnection or provide assistance with the reconnection of drinking and 

wastewater services.  It will be based on a priority list:  Group 1 will consist of households that have had water services 

disconnected.  Group 2 will consist of households that are in jeopardy of water services being disconnected unless action is 

taken to prevent the disconnect.  Group 3 will consist of households that have current water service bills and need assistance 

to maintain service.  We continue to work this program, assisting almost all applicants that submit applications for 

assistance.  There are funds available however the majority of this allotment has been utilized to assist clients who meet the 

criteria.  

 

Economic Services Program Narrative 

Family and Children’s Medicaid; Adult Medicaid; Medicaid in Nursing Homes, Special Assistance (Rest 

Homes), Community Alternative Program (CAP); Medicaid Transportation; Food & Nutrition, Child 

Support and Housekeeping 

Submitted by Cyndi Hammonds, Income Maintenance Administrator 

Reporting Month: June 2022 

 

News/Updates/Vacancies 

 
Food and Nutrition: 

Summer is here and we are seeing an influx in applications from clients and the extra benefits were continued for 

June.  Interviews are one of the waivers that continues with the Pandemic however clients do not fill out their 

applications or their recertifications completely leaving questionable information and in most applications and 

recertification, they are having to call the client for interviews anyway.  This Team is fully staffed however they 

are struggling with getting work completed with 4 new workers being trained by leadworkers that are not available 

to help with work due to staff shortage.   It will take approximately 6 months for a new worker to be able to 

complete a caseload on this Team.  Some of the Medicaid staff stopped their work to help Food & Nutrition staff 

complete mandatory interviews to get benefits to clients in a timelier manner.  Our State Representatives continue 

to meet with us monthly by conference calls however they have been approved to travel for July and will be 

visiting the agency.   

 

Adult and Family & Children’s Medicaid:  
Both Medicaid Teams continue to work thru the COVID waivers in place and work with changes in policies.  

Both Teams are mandated when a client request a State hearing to give the client the option of how they want the 

hearing held.  These options are via phone, in person at the DSS or remote video using Microsoft Teams. If the 

client chooses in person the State hearing officer has to come to the agency; via phone, all parties are on the phone 

and via Microsoft Teams, the client, the county and the hearing officer are on the computer.  If the client does not 

have access to internet, the county is mandated to provide a space and equipment so the hearing officer and the 

client be seen and heard throughout the hearing.  The Adult Team has disability hearings monthly and lately the 

option the client has been choosing is via phone. The option earlier was only by phone however the State has 

permanently put in place the options listed above for the clients.   These teams have 2 vacancies and 3 in training.            

 

Medicaid for Long Term Care, Medicaid Transportation and Housekeeping: 

 Local Auditors have pulled 45 Medicaid cases including Long Term Cares for auditing in July.  The State 

continues to move forward with bringing Tailored Plans with Managed Care.  This Team still has a 

supervisor vacancy and has 2 new workers in training.         

 Medicaid Transportation continues to be in demand with gas prices still high.  Companies that were 

interested in becoming a vendor has not sent contracts back nor have they contacted us to let us know they 

were interested after receiving information concerning rules and regulations.  This team is fully staffed.     

 Housekeeping continues to keep our building clean with maintenance helping with housekeeping while 

we continue to have a vacancy on this team.  We have interviewed for housekeeping and have 

recommended for hire and are waiting on the rest of the mandatory requirements.  

 

Child Support and Paralegal: 
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Our Child Support Teams prepared 214 cases for 2 days in court in June with 244 orders prepared.  Our Child 

Support State Representative met via phone in June and will continue to visit the agency every other month and 

every other month via phone conference.  She always reviews 4 random cases while in the agency and reads them 

in ACTS when she completes her phone visit.  This Team continues to have 5 vacancies and 1 new hire.  We 

continue to have very few qualified applicants who are applying. 

   

Agenda Item #13: DSS – APPROVAL of UPDATED ENERGY OUTREACH PLAN for 2022/2023: 

 

 Algernon McKenzie, Director, requested Board approval. 

 

Columbus County 
DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES 

 

               OFFICE 910-642-2800 

Mr. Algernon McKenzie                 FAX: 910-641-3970 

     Director 

 

 

 

 

 
 

COLUMBUS COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES  

ENERGY PROGRAM OUTREACH PLAN 2022-2023 

 
  

The Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) is a federally funded block grant program that is 

comprised of three different programs -Crisis Intervention Program (CIP), Low Income Energy Assistance 

Program (LIEAP), and Weatherization. There are also non-Federal Crisis Intervention Programs- Energy 

Neighbor, Share the Warmth, Wake Electric Round Up, and Helping Each Member Cope. 

 

To Maximize the success of this program, outreach to county residents through key community partner 

stakeholders, each county department of social services is required to develop and implement an Energy Outreach 

Plan (EPOP). This plan I a framework to assure that eligible households are made aware of the assistance available 

through these programs.   

 

The county director and his/her designee are required to develop the EPOP, which addresses outreach and 

application activities related to the Energy Programs. The Outreach Plan is due to the North Carolina Department 

of Health and Human Services (NCDHHS) by July, 25th, 2022. 

 

Each county must form an outreach planning committee that creates the opportunity fir county level collaboration 

to discuss and plan how to effectively reach county residents to inform them of the services provided by the 

energy programs. The committee should meet at least twice yearly; September for outreach planning related to 

LIEAP and April to review the outcomes related to LIEAP and to plan for outreach activities for the summer 

weather.  

 

Committee Membership: 

 The Director of Social Services should engage a number of various community partners such as Vendors, 

Housing Authority, Public Libraries, Public School Systems/Local Colleges/Head Start, Legal Services, Meals 

on Wheels, Media, Public Health/Health Centers, Churches, Food Banks, Councils on Aging/Senior Centers, 

Community bases Indian organizations, Volunteer Programs, Vocational Rehabilitation Offices, Transportation 

Services, etc. The following agencies or groups will be contacted to encourage their participation on an 

interagency committee for CIP (Crisis Intervention Program) and LIEAP (Low Income Energy Assistance 

Program): 

 

1) The following are a list of tentative agencies that will serve as community partners: 

 

Bureau of Indian Affairs/Waccamaw Siouan Tribe, Columbus County Transportation, Columbus County 

Health Department, Columbus County Department of Aging, Retired Senior Volunteer Program, 

Southeastern Community and Family, Inc., Brunswick Electric Membership Corporation, The News 

Reporter 

 

2) Committee Meetings will tentatively be scheduled for the following: 

 September 2022   - Conference call/meeting    - will discuss outreach methods, vulnerable populations, 

problems related to COVID-19 restrictions.  
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 April 2023          - Conference call/meeting     - will discuss outcomes from LIEAP season, possible 

changes, etc. 

 

Committee Collaboration and Outreach: 

 Columbus County is a low-income, rural community with limited technology. Community Partners must 

collaborate to reach the citizens through forms of communication that are readily available. Partners will work 

together to provide outreach services via local radio stations, newspapers, and churches to provide information 

regarding eligibility, criteria, the current application process, timeframes, etc. – Considering COVID-19 

limitations. Informational flyers, mailing, and in-service training will be provided to any agency and community 

organization that request additional information. 

 

1) Columbus County DSS and Community Partners will collaborate to ensure customers are aware of 

eligibility criteria and the current application process. Information will be provided through flyers, 

mailing, radio, newspapers, churches, and in-services so that customers will be aware of the process 

to apply, possible benefits, contact persons. County agencies will be provided informational flyers 

along with instructions on the application process. 

2) Collaborative efforts will continue with community partners through at least twice a year meetings, 

along with individual one-on-one meetings on a more regular basis to update community partners on 

outreach activates targeting potential eligible households.  

3) Columbus County DSS will conduct activities to target households with vulnerable members, children 

under 5, adults age 60 and older, and the disabled, by targeting specifically those agencies and 

communities that provide services to those populations, such as daycares, apartment complexes, 

Senior Centers, and Head Starts. We will utilize media, newspaper, social media, and radio, along with 

targeted informational meetings and in-services with flyers.  

 

Media: 

       Columbus County is a low-income, rural community with limited technology. Local news and 

information is best distributed through local radio, social media, and the local newspapers. Television stations 

provide good information, but the biggest way to distribute information in Columbus County is through word of 

mouth, which is how most citizens receive news and information. Most citizens in Columbus County do not rely 

on television stations that are not based in this county as much as smaller forms of media. 

1) Media outlets in Columbus County are usually provided information regarding Energy Programs each 

year in the early part of the fiscal year, but particularly right before the heating season. 

 

The News Reporter             Tabor City Tribune 

WENC-Radio Whiteville    WVOE-Radio Chadbourn    WTXY-Radio Whiteville 

WTAB-Radio Tabor City   NRColumbus.com                 Columbus County Facebook  

 

Organizational Structure: 

 

1. Columbus County DSS utilizes in-house staff along with temporary staff to complete applications on 

site: 

Columbus County Department of Social Services 

P.O. Box 397/40 Government Complex Road 

Whiteville, NC 28472 

9:00 am-4:30 pm (although hours vary depending on applicants waiting to be seen) 

 

Best Practices:   

 Although CIP is a year round program, Columbus County utilizes these funds during the more critical 

months of the year (i.e. late fall, winter) when county citizens appear to have a greater and more varied need for 

energy assistance. However, CIP and other Energy Programs will be available to assist during other times of the 

year. Staff with the Department of Aging, Cypress Village Apartment, and Madison Hills Apartments assist with 

the applications of their elderly/disabled clients/residents as needed. Although CIP and LIEAP are available 

during particular times of the fiscal year, funds are utilized according to policy until they are exhausted. LIEAP 

funds are targeted specifically towards the elderly and disabled during the month of December. Outposts have 

been utilized in the past at county Senior Centers, however, a lack of available staff and limited administrative 

funds prohibit utilizing outpost on a regular basis. Meetings are conducted with local vendors to review Energy 

Provider Agreements and other issues as needed. In past years Columbus County DSS has attempted to work with 

crowd control through informational sessions at the beginning of each day along with screenings to help expedite 

the application process. With COVID-19 being a major contributing factor this year, our process of notifying the 

community that applications are available on-line and in our agency foyer with instructions as to the application 

process has worked well thus far.  

 

Contact Information: 

   Name: Dwella M. Hal 
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             Address: Columbus County Department of Social Services  

             P.O. Box 397/40 Government Complex Road 

             Whiteville, NC 28472 

Telephone:     910-641-3205 

Email:             dhall@columbusco.org 

 

 LIEAP 

 CIP 

This plan must be approved by the local Board of Social Services or local agency governing body prior to 

submission. 

 

_____________________________________           ___________________ 

Director’s Signature                                                                      Date 

 

______________________________________                            ____________________ 

County Commissioner Chairman’s Signature                           Date                   

 

MOTION:  

Commissioner Coleman made a motion to approve the updated energy outreach plan, seconded by 

Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #14: ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT – APPROVAL of REQUEST for MATCHING 

FUNDS for PRODUCT DEVELOPMENT GRANTS from NORTH CAROLINA’S 

SOUTHEAST: 

 

 Dr. Gary Lanier, Director, requested Board approval. 

 

EDC Director Dr. Gary Lanier requested the Columbus County Board of Commissioners approve $49,050 in 

local match funding for $262,000 in Product Development Funds from North Carolina’s Southeast.  Grant 

applications have been submitted through their Product Development Initiative.  Two Grant applications have 

been submitted: 1) To create a “Pad Ready” site in the Southeast Regional Park. The site will be maintained as 

part of the entrance mowing being performed by the Columbus Jobs Foundation until the site is built upon, and 

2) To begin initial Environmental, Wetlands, Topographic, and Geotechnical investigations at the site of a 

proposed new industrial park in the Chadbourn area.  Dr. Lanier will be present to answer any questions.    

Approval of $49,050 in Article 44 Economic Development Funds to be expended as the local match for the NCSE 

Product Development Grant Applications. 
 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the $49,050 in local match funding, seconded by Commissioner 

McDowell. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #15: SHERIFF’S DEPARTMENT – APPROVAL of NC GOVERNOR’S HIGHWAY 

SAFETY PROGRAM LOCAL GOVERNMENTAL RESOLUTION: 

 

 Sheriff Jody Greene requested Board approval. 

 

North Carolina Governor’s Highway Safety Program 

LOCAL GOVERNMENTAL RESOLUTION 
Rev. 7/11 

WHEREAS, the Columbus County Sheriff’s Office (herein called the “Agency") has completed an application contract for 
traffic safety funding; and that Columbus County Board of Commissioners (herein called the "Governing Body”) has 
thoroughly considered the problem identified and has reviewed the project as described in the contract;  
 
THEREFORE, NOW BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD of COMMISSIONERS IN OPEN 
MEETING ASSEMBLED IN THE CITY OF WHITEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, THIS 18TH DAY OF JULY, 2022, AS 
FOLLOWS: 
 

1. That the project referenced above is in the best interest of the Governing Body and the general public; and 
2. That Sheriff Jody Greene is authorized to file, on behalf of the Governing Body, an application contract in the 
form prescribed by the Governor’s Highway Safety Program for federal funding in the amount of $62,665.00 to be 
made to the Governing Body to assist in defraying the cost of the project described in the contract application; 
and 
3. That the Governing Body has formally appropriated the cash contribution of $62,664.00 as required by the 
project contract; and 
4. That the Project Director designated in the application contract shall furnish or make arrangement for other 
appropriate persons to furnish such information, data, documents and reports as required by the contract, if 
approved, or as may be required by the Governor's Highway Safety Program; and 

mailto:dhall@columbusco.org
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5. That certified copies of this resolution be included as part of the contract referenced above; and 
6. That this resolution shall take effect immediately upon its adoption. 

 
DONE AND ORDERED in open meeting by Ricky Bullard, Chairman 
 

ATTESTED BY LaToya Williams, Clerk to the Board 
 
DATE July 18, 2022 
 
SEAL 
 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner McDowell made a motion to approve the resolution, seconded by Vice Chairman 

McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 
 

Agenda Item# 16: LEGAL – APPROVAL of THE LAB ENTREPRENEURSHIP CENTER 

ADVISORY BOARD BYLAWS: 
  

 Jonathan Medford requested Board approval. 

 

ADVISORY BOARD BYLAWS 

 

PROPOSED 

 

ESTABLISHMENT  

The Columbus County Board of Commissioners does hereby create and establish The LAB Entrepreneurship 

Center Advisory Board, hereinafter “Board”. 

 

The Board shall consist of eleven (11) voting members and seven (7) ex officio. In so far as possible, members 

of the Board shall be appointed from different areas within the County's jurisdiction. The voting members shall 

be appointed by motion and majority vote of the Columbus County Board of Commissioners.  

 

PURPOSE 

(a) THE MISSION OF THE LAB Entrepreneurship Center: 

The LAB Entrepreneurship Center (The LAB) recognizes the correlation between economic development and 

entrepreneurship and therefore is committed to entrepreneurship education and to entrepreneurial development. 

Its ambition is to stimulate entrepreneurship throughout Columbus County, as well as, assist and support 

entrepreneurs and new ventures in Columbus County. As a consequence, the mission of The LAB is launching 

and accelerating business in Columbus County.  

 

The LAB was enabled by a grant from the Golden Leaf Foundation and the collaborative efforts by the Columbus 

Jobs Foundation, Columbus County Economic Development, Southeastern Community College and its Small 

Business Center, and the Columbus County Board of Commissioners.  

 

The LAB includes a mentorship program where business consultants reach out and support the entrepreneurship 

community by providing one-on-one mentoring and evaluation services for local entrepreneurs.  

 

The LAB provides affordable shared desks, dedicated desks and offices through memberships and also 

implements entrepreneurship education through an official curriculum and series of seminars.  
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(b) THE GOALS OF THE ADVISORY BOARD IS TO: 

● Assist The LAB in setting its policies and strategies for providing consulting and evaluation services for 

local entrepreneurs; 

● Build positive working relationships between the Southeastern Community College Small Business 

Center and the entrepreneurship community it serves;  

● Give leadership to the development of resources for programs not funded by the County or State. 

 

MEMBERSHIP 

The Board shall consist of the following voting members:  two (2) representatives for Southeastern Community 

College, two (2) representatives for the Columbus County Jobs Foundation, one (1) representative for the 

Columbus Chamber of Commerce and Tourism, one (1) representative for the Tabor City Chamber of Commerce, 

one (1) representative for the Fair Bluff Chamber of Commerce, and four (4) members at large from Columbus 

County.  

 

The board shall include seven (7) ex officio member consisting of the following:  Columbus County Manager, 

Columbus County Economic Development Director, Whiteville Economic Development Director, Tabor City 

Economic Development Director, Southeastern Community College Small Business Center Director, Thomas 

Entrepreneurship HUB and UNCP Incubator Executive Director, and The LAB Director.    

 

TERM 

The initial appointment of the voting members of Board shall have terms of appointment as follows: four (4) 

members for a term of three (3) years, four (4) members for a term of two (2) years and three (3) members for a 

term of one (1) year. Following the expiration of terms of the first appointed Board members, the successors to 

the regular members shall be appointed for three (3) year terms.  

 

Each voting member shall be limited to three (3) consecutive terms.  After the third consecutive term, a member 

must remain off the Board for a period of one calendar year to become eligible for reappointment.  A regular term 

for voting members begins and ends with the fiscal year (July 1 - June 30) unless otherwise specified. 

  

The ex officio members shall have a term that runs with their respective employment.   

 

Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired term only. The Board of Commissioners may, in its discretion, appoint 

alternate members to serve on the Board in the absence or temporary disqualification of any regular member or 

to fill a vacancy pending appointment of a member 

 

OFFICERS AND RESPONSIBILITIES 

As early as possible in each new year, the voting members shall elect by motion and majority vote a Chairperson, 

Vice Chairperson, and Secretary. The responsibilities of the officers are as follows: 

 

 Chairperson 

 The Chairperson shall, in general, supervise the operation of the Board, subject to the direction of the 

Board. He or she shall preside at all meetings of the Board. The Chairperson shall perform all duties 

incident to the Office of Chairperson and such other duties as may be prescribed by the Board, from time 

to time.  

 

 Vice Chairperson 

 In the absence of the Chairperson or in the event of the Chairperson’s inability or refusal  to act, the Vice 

Chairperson shall perform the duties of the Chairperson, and when so acting, shall have all the powers of 

and be subject to all restrictions incumbent upon the Chairperson. The Vice Chairperson shall perform 

such duties as from time to time may be assigned by the Chairperson or the Board.  

 

 Secretary 

 The Secretary is responsible for the creation, establishment, and maintenance of the Board Agenda and 

minutes.  The minutes of the Board shall be kept in such detail as necessary, and do not reflect official 

action of the Board until adoption of same. Minutes  shall be filed in the office of the Director of The 

LAB, as a public record.  

 

REGULAR MEETING 

There shall be four (4) regular meetings of the full Board each year. These meetings shall be held in the months 

of January, April, July and October or on such other dates as the Board may determine. The Board or Director 

may provide for the time and place to hold additional meetings of the Board by written notice to all Board 

members.  
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PLACE OF MEETING 

The Chairperson may designate the time and place for the regular meetings or for any special meeting. If no 

designation is made or if a special meeting is otherwise called, the place of the meeting shall be at The LAB. 

 

QUORUM 

A majority of the board membership present, via electronic participation or acting by proxy shall constitute a 

quorum at any regular meeting or special meeting of the Board. If a quorum is not present at any meeting of the 

Board, a majority of the present members may adjourn the meeting from time to time without further notice. Any 

such adjourned meeting at which a quorum exists shall constitute the meeting as originally scheduled.  

 

ABSENCES 

Any member, who fails to attend three (3) consecutive meetings of the Board, without excuse from the 

Chairperson for cause considered to be justifiable by the Chairperson and Board, shall forfeit their board seat.  

 

COMPENSATION 

The Board Members shall receive no salary or other compensation for their services.  

 

INSURANCE 

The Board Members shall receive no insurance for their services.  

 

AMENDMENTS TO THE BYLAWS 

These Bylaws may be altered, amended or repealed and new Bylaws may be adopted by the Columbus County 

Board of Commissioners. 

 

MOTION: 
 Commissioner McDowell made a motion to approve the bylaws, seconded by Vice Chairman McMillian. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item# 17: FINANCE – ACCEPTANCE of the MONTHLY FINANCE REPORT: 

 

 Jay Leatherman, Director, provided the Board with the monthly finance report. 
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MOTION: 
 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to accept the Finance Report, seconded by Commissioner Smith. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item# 18: FINANCE – APPROVAL of BUDGET AMENDMENT and CAPITAL PROJECT 

BUDGET: 

 

A. Sheriff’s Office Budget Amendment for School SRO’s 

 
B. Soil & Water Conservation Capital Project Budget for Farmland Preservation 
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C. Emergency Management Budget Amendment for additional funding for County Rescue Units 
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Commissioner McDowell: If we change the amount given to the units, does that require a change in the contracts? 

County Manager Eddie Madden: What I would tell you is, if you notice the Budget Code, instead of placing 

those funds in special appropriations, we placed them in the Emergency Management line item. As I understand 

it, it’s been about 11 years or so since the contracts were updated. It would be more than justified to revisit those 

contracts, especially with the increase in the appropriation. 

Commissioner McDowell: Does that require consensus from the Board or is it within your purview? 

County Manager Eddie Madden: I agree with the attorneys; I believe it needs to be stipulated by the Board. 

Commissioner McDowell: Is there a way to attach to this agenda item #18c that we look at the contracts to see 

how they need to be modified? 

County Manager Eddie Madden: And brought back to you. Those would have to be brought back before the 

Board at a later time, once they’re finalized. 

Commissioner McDowell: I would like to add that verbiage if I may because I believe the contracts need to be 

looked at to see what can be done to justify eventually the money and the positions they were talking about. 

County Manager Eddie Madden: Yes, sir. 
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MOTION: 

 Commissioner McDowell made a motion to approve agenda items 18A & B, and agenda item 18C with 

the request that EMS contracts be reviewed and those contracts brought before the Board for approval, seconded 

by Vice Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Commissioner Byrd: And, Mr. Chairman we still don’t need to forget about our Fire Departments. We need to 

look at that also. 

County Manager Eddie Madden: Yes, sir. I think we’ll be bringing a recommendation back to you shortly. 

 

Agenda Item# 19: INTRODUCTION of INTERIM FINANCE DIRECTOR MELANIE HESTER and 

APPROVAL of SIGNATORY AUTHORITY: 
 

 Jay Leatherman, Director, requested Board approval.  

 

 
 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve signatory authority for Ms. Melanie Hester, seconded by 

Commissioner Smith. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item# 20: APPOINTMENTS/RE-APPOINTMENTS/REPLACEMENTS:  

 

Legend: EB   = Entire Board 

Listed Zone #   = Individual Commissioner 

 

 
Zone I:  Jerome McMillian   Zone V:  Brent Watts 

Zone II:  Chris Smith   Zone VI:  Ricky Bullard 

Zone III:  Giles E. Byrd   Zone VII: Charles T. McDowell 

Zone IV:  Lavern Coleman 

 

 

COMMITTEE ZONE/

EB 

PERSON(S) EXP. 

DATE 

BOARD 

ACTION 

Chadbourn Planning & Zoning 

Board  

 

M=McDowell  S=Smith 

EB Jennifer Caines 

(recommended by 

Chadbourn to serve as the 

ETJ Alternate) 

02/2024 Appoint 

COG – Aging Advisory 

Council Region O 

EB 

EB 

Robert Adams (deceased) 

Judy Ward (resigning) 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 
Veronica Beaver 

Hold 
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Department of Aging Advisory 

Council 

II 

V 

Robert Adams (deceased) 

Wilbur Chestnut (resigning) 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 

Hold 

Hold 

Home & Community Care 

Block Grant Committee 

I 

II 

II 

IV 

V 

V 

VII 

VII 

Barbara Williams 

Anita Adams (resigning) 

Karen Thurman 

Robert Adams (deceased) 

Henry Milligan 

Tommy Spivey 

J.D. Gore (resigning) 

Judy Ward (resigning) 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 

Hold 

Hold 

Hold 

Veronica Beaver 

Hold 

Hold 

Hold 

Hold 

Housing Advisory Committee I 

II 

III 

Sherica Powell 

Michael Clemmons 

David Solomon 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 

06/30/2022 

Hold 

Reappoint 

Hold 

Juvenile Crime Prevention 

Council 

II Mitch Nance 06/30/2022 Reappoint 

Water & Sewer Advisory 

Commission 

II Clarence Matthew Smith 06/02/2022 Reappoint 

 

RECESS REGULAR SESSION and enter into COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER 

DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV and V BOARD MEETING 

 

 At 7:25 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to recess Regular Session and enter into a 

combination meeting of Columbus County Water and Sewer Districts I, II, III, IV, and V Board Meeting, 

seconded by Vice Chairman McMillian. The motion unanimously passed. 

   

Agenda Item #21:  COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV and V – 

APPROVAL of MINUTES: 

 

A. June 20, 2022 

 

MOTION: 

 Vice Chairman McMillian made a motion to approve the minutes, seconded by Commissioner Coleman. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

ADJOURN COMBINATION MEETING of COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS 

I, II, III, IV and V BOARD MEETING: 

 

 At 7:30 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to adjourn the combination meeting of Columbus 

County Water and Sewer Districts I, II, III, IV and V Board Meeting, seconded by Commissioner Watts. The 

motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #22: COMMENTS: 

 

 Chairman Bullard opened the floor for comments. The following spoke: 

 

A. Board of Commissioners: 

 

1. Commissioner Watts stated the following: 

-I don’t have much to say. 

-I do want to commend Dr. Chambers. 

-Saturday, I received a lot of calls, because all the county fire and sheriff’s department were 

working, and come to find out it was Dr. Chambers training everybody on water rescue. 

-That’s something that we’ve talked about and I just want to say thank you and to all the 

departments and everybody who took part. 

-It was a really good thing. 

-Let’s also remember the President of the Boys & Girls Home. 

 

2. Commissioner Byrd stated the following: 

-I would like to revisit the voting issue that was previously mentioned in the meeting. 

-Over the years the Board of Commissioners had gotten involved, because we were involved in 

Cerro Gordo one time before about where they were going to vote and how they were going to 

vote; and also in Bolton. 

-The town building of Bolton is totally controlled by the Board of Bolton and if they say they don’t 

want the election to be held in their building, they have that right. 
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-But, when it comes to the Fire Department building, we have levied taxes for it, and the Town of 

Bolton has budgeted $2,000/yr to give to them. 

-And, there is a law, because we dealt with it several years ago, that says the fire chief cannot deny 

that building being used for a community event, like elections, and this is a federal election, we 

have congress members running. 

-And, if the Town of Bolton says, and they hold, that they don’t want it in the town hall, we have 

no other alternative but to come back and ask that something be worked out between the Fire 

Department and the Board of Elections. 

-We have done it in the past, and I just feel strongly, it’s totally up to the Town, the majority of 

the Board has contacted me since Thursday. 

-I’ve had numerous conversations with these individuals and I just feel like it’s up to them to make 

the decision as to what they want to do. 

-I’m just here to speak on what they have conveyed to me. 

Chairman Bullard: This afternoon I called Mr. Mack Ward and there’s a letter he’s 

sending out. 

Commissioner Byrd: He doesn’t have the authority to take over the Town of Bolton’s 

building. 

Chairman Bullard: It says, “I am writing this letter today to request to move an election 

site from the Bolton Fire Department to the Bolton Town Hall. The reason for the change 

is the Bolton Fire Department is not well-suited for people who are handicap. Bolton Fire 

has a 3 inch step up to the access. The poling site is very hard for a wheelchair or anybody 

on a walker. Another reason for the change is Bolton Fire Department does not use AT&T 

phone service, but the Town of Bolton still uses AT&T phone service. This will solve a lot 

of problems. Pam Maynor is the Clerk with the Town of Bolton and she will give the 

Columbus County Board of Elections access to the Bolton town hall on weekdays from 9 

a.m. to 5 p.m. On election days the Bolton Town Hall will be open from 6:00 a.m. to 8 p.m. 

Thank you, Chief Chris Smith.” 

Commissioner Byrd: I’m just saying the Town of Bolton has control over their building, 

period. Am I right Mr. Worley. 

Board Attorney Worley: I don’t disagree with that Mr. Byrd. 

Commissioner Byrd: So, it’s totally up to the Town of Bolton. Mack Ward and the Board 

of Elections cannot force them to use that building. I want you to be aware of that Mr. 

Gary, they cannot force you to do it. Now they can force the fire department because of tax 

money being used and I’ll rest my case on that. 

  Commissioner Byrd: 

-On SR 1001 and Whitehall Road Mr. Madden, I would like, if you would, to please address the 

state, I’ve had several calls of a tree limb blocking the view.  

-It’s kind of a long straight road there with kind of a curve on the northern side. 

-So, if you would, please address that. 

-One more thing, I was asked, is there anywhere a community could get a study done, they are 

considering building a community building, but they called me to ask is there any help available 

to help them get a community study where they can see if they could afford it. 

-Do you know of anything? 

 County Manager Eddie Madden: Like a recreation center of some type? 

 Commissioner Byrd: Yes, sir. 

County Manager Eddie Madden: Typically, that would be a funding opportunity for 

parks and recreation trust fund. I guess it would depend on whether there was land 

acquisition involved or if there’s an existing facility involved. There are funding 

opportunities for those types of things. Now we’ve gone through our recreation master 

planning process recently and… 

Commissioner Byrd: They’re not asking for money, they just want to know if there is a 

program out there where they could get someone to come in and just do a feasibility study, 

that’s all they’re asking. 

County Manager Eddie Madden: It could be under the contract we have with 

WithersRavenel. 

Commissioner Byrd: Okay, contact me tomorrow and that will be fine. 

County Manager Eddie Madden: Yes, sir. 

 

3. Vice Chairman McMillian stated the following: 

-Ms. Edwards, is there a deadline on the NC Rebuild program from the hurricane? 

Assistant County Manager Gail Edwards: The deadline on Hurricane Matthew has 

passed but not on Florence. If you have someone that’s interested in submitting an 

application, they need to go to ncrebuild.com. 

  Vice Chairman McMillian: 
-Thank you, that’s all I have. 
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4. Commissioner Smith stated the following: 

-I have a couple of things. 

-I’ve just had a lot of complaints lately about driveways caving in where they put waterlines in. 

-I’m just wondering is it more feasible to bore.  

-Is it more expensive to bore? A lot more? 

 Harold Nobles, Public Utilities/Solid Waste Director: Yes, sir. 

Commissioner Smith: 
-Because it might not be in the long run, but I just think that’s something we need to look into, 

instead of cutting every driveway with concrete and then repaving it and then we get down the 

road the liability is the county. 

-And again, I want to reiterate, we need to help our Volunteer Fire Departments.  

-We have to get volunteers involved and it’s going to take some money, compensation, because 

$8 a call, that won’t even pay your gas. 

-And, we’re suffering across the entire county with volunteers and Mr. Guyton will tell you that, 

I’m sure. 

-It’s terrible and the days of volunteer work is gone; we’ve got to come up with something 

supplemental to get young people involved and to volunteer. 

Chairman Bullard: Piggybacking off of Commissioner Smith’s comments, Mr. Harold, 

are we inspecting these driveways after they’re cut and whatever is done that the work is 

finished for compaction to make sure that they’re done correctly? 

 Harold Nobles, Public Utilities/Solid Waste Director: Yes, sir. 

Commissioner Smith: 
-Mr. Nobles, on Mrs. Tates Road, I don’t know which side the water line is on but for Carucci 

Drive, I think we’ve made arrangements where Ms. Epps can get water but if we have to bore 

under there we need to put a big enough line to accommodate that whole park. 

-Because, she may be the 1st, but I think a lot of people will sign up to hook onto it. 

-If it’s on that side Harold, I don’t know which side Mrs. Tates Road is on. 

-I would just say carry a big enough line to accommodate that whole park in the future. 

  

5. Commissioner McDowell stated the following: 

-Only two things Mr. Chairman. 

-One, I would like to thank the members of the Planning Board and Board of Adjustments that met 

with us on last week at our workshop for our planned development study and our ordinance that 

will hopefully soon come about. 

-It’s coming, folks are going to move into the southern part of Columbus County and also the 

Eastern part and then eventually, as infrastructure is added, the whole county. 

  -We are very attractive to development. 

-COVID convinced a lot of folks that lived in apartment buildings and suburbs that this might be 

a norm and not the exception and they want to get out, and they are looking for places that have 

greenery. 

-Obviously we do and evidently Brunswick County and Horry County are running out of it. 

-I thank those folks for giving their time and for serving on the Board. 

-I also, want us to remember the family of Mr. Bill Ashley. 

-I knew Mr. Ashley when I was at Southeastern in the Choir and Ms. Geneva was our pianist. 

-I rode with them, at that time I and my future wife, from Southeastern Community College to 

Hollywood, Florida. 

-Some of us rode in cars, some in buses, but they were a very, very, civic-oriented family. 

-They have done a lot of things in our community that no one ever really knows about and I’m 

sure it will be continued because that’s a family owned business, they’re on the 3rd generation. 

-So, I want us to remember that family and if you see them, please let them know that he will be 

missed. 

-Because, he did a lot of good things in Whiteville specifically, but in Columbus County also in 

general. 

 

6. Commissioner Coleman stated the following: 

-I wanted to take a minute, folks at the Eastern end of the county, wanted to express a thank you 

to the Sheriff and the County for the substation that they have down there. 

-It’s being used, people are getting a bit more used to it and they feel more comfortable with it 

knowing it’s that close. 

-I’ve heard great comments about it and folks wanted me to thank the Sheriff and the County for 

allowing it to happen. 

-I’d also like to thank the county employees for what they’re doing, we have a lot of employees 

out there going above and beyond the call of duty. 

-I’ve seen it, just driving around. 
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-I got stopped at a license check the other day, it was kind of funny in a way, but I didn’t have my 

license, I had left my wallet at home. 

-And, the young deputy, I thought everybody knew Lavern Coleman, County Commissioner, but 

he said our Sheriff don’t care who you are, we treat everybody the same. 

-But I appreciate that, I really do, that’s the kind of commitment we need from law enforcement, 

it doesn’t matter who you are, and he let me know that. 

-And again, ADR Fire and Rescue, I want to thank them for the job they’re doing at our end of the 

county, and Steve Camlin, a very dedicated Rescue Chief. 

-I think a lot of times they get a lot publicity they don’t deserve and are slack on a lot of publicity 

they do deserve. 

-I want to give a big thank you to the volunteers at ADR for all the work that they’re doing, but, 

also to all the volunteers because as I’ve said before if it wasn’t for volunteers in this county, we 

would be in terrible trouble. 

-I would encourage people who are willing to volunteer, to volunteer, especially young people, it 

would be an eye-opening experience if they would volunteer and see what it’s really like out there. 

-I just thank everybody for what they do. 

 

7. Chairman Bullard stated the following: 

-I’d like to say I thank the county for stepping up to the plate and going ahead and working some 

financial money to the rescue squads to get them started and help out their paid employees. 

-It may not seem like much, but it’s a start, and hopefully we can add to it each year and keep that 

going strong.  

-I appreciate what you all have done. 

 

B. County Manager Eddie Madden stated the following: 

-I know we’ve been together for a couple of hours now so I’ll try to keep my comments brief. 

-I did want to recognize Ms. Jenni Harris, who is here this evening from the Department of Commerce. 

-Ms. Harris has been down a couple of times to meet with us to discuss the workforce development 

realignment. 

-She came down again this evening and I did want to acknowledge her and her willingness to hear us 

out and provide good information for the Board to consider. 

-You noticed that the elevator is not working, and, unfortunately, because of supply chain issues, that 

are beyond our control, the elevator may be out for another four to six weeks. 

-And so, our staff is having to adjust a bit and take the stairs a little more often, but for those that 

cannot take the stairs, it has been a challenge. 

-Our staff has provided some office space downstairs for those who are not able to take the stairs. 

-In addition to those who may have come this evening to watch the meeting live or in person and could 

not make that trek up the stairs, this past week, we installed a very large monitor in the lobby for the 

meeting to be livestreamed. 

-In future meetings Madam Clerk, and at her suggestion, we will make provisions for us to retrieve 

any public input comments that may be made from anyone downstairs. 

-We apologize for the inconvenience, we are making accommodations as best we can, and trying to 

get the repairs made as quickly as possible. 

-I want to also say thank you for everyone that participated in two very important studies, the EMS 

strategic plan, as well as, the planning board process with our Commissioners, and the future growth 

committee that helped develop those recommended ordinances that will be coming to you all very 

soon.  

-We’ve received good input from our consultant, the Council of Governments, the planning board, 

and from you. 

-The revisions based on those comments and observations are being drafted this week. 

-They will be presented to the planning board later this month and assuming it moves forward out of 

the planning board, it would come to this board for a 1st reading on August 1st and the public hearing 

on August 15th. 

-We’re also involved in a very intensive opioid task force process right now and the funding for the 

settlement has started dropping into our accounts. 

-We received the first batch a few months ago and the second batch is pending and forthcoming. 

-The task force has the responsibility of deciding where those monies should be spent. 

-The process right now includes the development of the request for proposals (RFP) from anyone who 

would be interested in applying for funding. 

-Our consultant Ms. Syd Wiford is developing that now and will be presented very soon back to the 

task force. 

-So, all that is in process and it’s very important that we work diligently with our consultant on this. 

-In keeping with the timeline and knowing the importance of trying to distribute these funds as quickly 

as possible, Ms. Wiford and I visited the new Healing Hands facility in Wilmington that will be 

opening later this year, as early as December. 
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-It’s a facility that was developed in cooperation with Trillium and New Hanover County. 

-We will have an opportunity, as part of our settlement funds, to secure bed space in that facility and 

we have asked the director of Healing Hands to provide us with a draft contract to provide to the task 

force and eventually this Board; so that when the facility opens in December we have the bed space 

secured to send our citizens. 

-Work has begun on the county garage at the north campus and we’re pleased about that. 

-We have also received architectural plans for the historic courthouse. 

-Those have been circulated and a copy is available here in my office if you would like to drop by and 

take a look at those. 

-We’ve asked for input from both Mr. Jess Hill, Clerk of Court, and Superior Court Judge Sasser, so 

that we can relay those comments to the architect before going out for bids. 

-Tomorrow, this room will get converted into a meeting space for Southeastern Community College’s 

Board of Trustees budget retreat. 

-I’ve been asked to sit in on a portion of that, one is to hear their facilities master plan and then at noon 

I will be presenting what they are referring to as the vision for Columbus County, which means they 

want to hear from us, so we will be participating in that. 

-Thursday, Columbus Regional Hospital is holding a blood drive. 

-There’s a significant depletion of available blood in the area and we are in critical levels, so they are 

asking all of us to participate in that blood drive this coming Thursday at the hospital. 

-Dr. Gary Lanier, Gail Edwards and some others attended a walk thru of the incubator building down 

at the International Logistics Park last week; so they got an opportunity to tour that facility and there’s 

already talk of expansion. 

-And, finally, Ms. LaToya Williams has served in her capacity as Deputy Clerk for nearly a year. 

-Just a few days ago I sat down with Ms. LaToya and we discussed her position with the county and 

as a result of that and her commitment to not only her job but to Columbus County, she has been 

elevated to Clerk to the Board. 

-So we want to congratulate her on that promotion. 

-You all know and attest to her ability to keep you informed and to stay on top of these agendas. 

-These are complex documents to have to put together in a very short period of time and she does a 

phenomenal job. 

-I also, want to again, recognize Ms. Melanie Hester for her willingness to serve as the Interim Finance 

Director. 

-We know she will do an excellent job there. 

-The last promotion I want to announce, we’ve been anticipating for some time, I’ve coerced and 

twisted the arm of Ms. Gail Edwards for some time now to consider a position as an Assistant County 

Manager and last year she turned me down. 

-This year I went back to her and asked her if she would reconsider, and of course, you all know Ms. 

Edwards oversees not only me, but she has the responsibility, like Mr. West, in overseeing various 

functions of county government. 

-Just to mention a few of them is Public Utilities, Aging and Housing. 

-She’s intimately involved in every detail of day to day discussions that go on those departments and 

she is a very hands-on person and a trusted advisor, not only to the department managers she works 

with so closely but to the staff and especially the Board. 

-Not to mention the citizens that have come to rely on her for many, many things; we gave her a title 

last year that seemed to suggest a promotion but this year we made it an actual one. 

-So, she, July 1, became the Assistant County Manager over those various departments that I 

mentioned and a few other things that she does as well. 

-So, let us congratulate Ms. Gail Edwards. 

-We have a phenomenal team and great things are happening. 

-But with the team that we’ve assembled and all of the things that are going on in the community, 

great things are to come, and I am excited about the future here in Columbus County. 

-Thank you for allowing me to be a part of it and to work alongside these great folks. 

-That concludes my report. 

  

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to adjourn closed session, seconded by Vice Chairman McMillian. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

   

Agenda Item #22: ADJOURNMENT: 

 

 At 8:07 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Smith. 

The motion unanimously passed. These minutes were recorded and typed by LaToya Williams. 

 

________________________________                          ___________________________ 

LATOYA WILLIAMS, Clerk to the Board           RICKY BULLARD, Chairman 
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COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV, and V 

COMBINATION BOARD MEETING 

Monday, July 18, 2022 

7:25 P.M. 

 

 The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at 127 West 

Webster Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, for the purpose of acting as the Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District I Board. 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:    APPOINTEES PRESENT: 
Ricky Bullard, Chairman     Eddie Madden, Jr., County Manager  

Jerome McMillian, Vice Chairman    Amanda B. Prince, Staff Attorney 

Chris Smith       Jay Leatherman, Finance Director  

Giles E. Byrd       LaToya Williams, Clerk to the Board 

Lavern Coleman        

Brent Watts      

Charles T. McDowell  

 

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER: 
 

 At 7:25 P.M., Chairman Ricky Bullard called the combination meeting of Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District I Board Meeting to order. 

 

Agenda Item #21: COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICT I BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES: 

 

A. June 20, 2022 Columbus County Water and Sewer District I Board Meeting 

 

MOTION: 
 Vice Chairman McMillian made a motion to approve the June 20, 2022 Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District I Board Meeting Minutes, seconded by Commissioner Coleman. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

ADJOURNMENT: 

 

At 7:30 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Watts. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

 

 

 

________________________________________      _____________________________ 

LATOYA WILLIAMS, Clerk to the Board      RICKY BULLARD, Chairman 
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COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV, and V 

COMBINATION BOARD MEETING 

Monday, July 18, 2022 

7:25 P.M. 

 

 The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at 127 West 

Webster Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, for the purpose of acting as the Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District II Board. 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:    APPOINTEES PRESENT: 
Ricky Bullard, Chairman     Eddie Madden, Jr., County Manager  

Jerome McMillian, Vice Chairman    Amanda B. Prince, Staff Attorney 

Chris Smith       Jay Leatherman, Finance Director  

Giles E. Byrd       LaToya Williams, Clerk to the Board 

Lavern Coleman        

Brent Watts      

Charles T. McDowell  

 

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER: 

 

 At 7:25 P.M., Chairman Ricky Bullard called the combination meeting of Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District II Board Meeting to order. 

 

Agenda Item #21: COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICT II BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES: 

 

A. June 20, 2022 Columbus County Water and Sewer District II Board Meeting  

 

MOTION: 
 Vice Chairman McMillian made a motion to approve the June 20, 2022 Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District I Board Meeting Minutes, seconded by Commissioner Coleman. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

ADJOURNMENT: 

 

 At 7:30 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Watts. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

 

 

________________________________________      _____________________________ 

LATOYA WILLIAMS, Clerk to the Board    RICKY BULLARD, Chairman 
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COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV, and V 

COMBINATION BOARD MEETING 

Monday, July 18, 2022 

7:25 P.M. 

 

 The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at 127 West 

Webster Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, for the purpose of acting as the Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District III Board. 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:    APPOINTEES PRESENT: 
Ricky Bullard, Chairman     Eddie Madden, Jr., County Manager  

Jerome McMillian, Vice Chairman    Amanda B. Prince, Staff Attorney 

Chris Smith       Jay Leatherman, Finance Director  

Giles E. Byrd       LaToya Williams, Clerk to the Board 

Lavern Coleman        

Brent Watts      

Charles T. McDowell  

 

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER: 

 

 At 7:25 P.M., Chairman Ricky Bullard called the combination meeting of Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District III Board Meeting to order. 

 

Agenda Item #23: COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICT III BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES: 

 

A. June 20, 2022 Columbus County Water and Sewer District III Board Meeting  

 

MOTION: 

 Vice Chairman McMillian made a motion to approve the June 20, 2022 Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District III Board Meeting Minutes, seconded by Commissioner Coleman. The motion unanimously 

passed. 

 

ADJOURNMENT: 

 

 At 7:30 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Watts. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

 

 

________________________________________               _____________________________ 

LATOYA WILLIAMS, Clerk to the Board    RICKY BULLARD, Chairman 
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COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV, and V 

COMBINATION BOARD MEETING 

Monday, July 18, 2022 

7:25 P.M. 

 

The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at 127 West 

Webster Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, for the purpose of acting as the Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District IV Board. 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:    APPOINTEES PRESENT: 
Ricky Bullard, Chairman     Eddie Madden, Jr., County Manager  

Jerome McMillian, Vice Chairman    Amanda B. Prince, Staff Attorney 

Chris Smith       Jay Leatherman, Finance Director  

Giles E. Byrd       LaToya Williams, Clerk to the Board 

Lavern Coleman        

Brent Watts      

Charles T. McDowell  

   

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER: 

 

At 7:25 P.M., Chairman Ricky Bullard called the combination meeting of Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District IV Board Meeting to order. 

 

Agenda Item #21: COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICT IV BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES: 

 

A. June 20, 2022 Columbus County Water and Sewer District IV Board Meeting 

 

MOTION: 

 Vice Chairman McMillian made a motion to approve the June 20, 2022 Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District IV Board Meeting Minutes, seconded by Commissioner Coleman. The motion unanimously 

passed. 

 

ADJOURNMENT: 

 

 At 7:30 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Watts. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

 

 

________________________________________    _____________________________ 

LATOYA WILLIAMS, Clerk to the Board    RICKY BULLARD, Chairman 
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COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV, and V 

COMBINATION BOARD MEETING 

Monday, July 18, 2022 

7:25 P.M. 

 

 The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at 127 West 

Webster Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, for the purpose of acting as the Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District V Board. 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:    APPOINTEES PRESENT: 
Ricky Bullard, Chairman     Eddie Madden, Jr., County Manager  

Jerome McMillian, Vice Chairman    Amanda B. Prince, Staff Attorney 

Chris Smith       Jay Leatherman, Finance Director  

Giles E. Byrd       LaToya Williams, Clerk to the Board 

Lavern Coleman        

Brent Watts      

Charles T. McDowell  

 

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER: 

 

 At 7:25 P.M., Chairman Ricky Bullard called the combination meeting of Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District V Board Meeting to order. 

 

Agenda Item #21: COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER DISTRICT V BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES: 

 

A. June 20, 2022 Columbus County Water and Sewer District V Board Meeting  

 

MOTION: 

Vice Chairman McMillian made a motion to approve the June 20, 2022 Columbus County Water and 

Sewer District V Board Meeting Minutes, seconded by Commissioner Coleman. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

ADJOURNMENT: 

 

 At 7:30 P.M., Commissioner McDowell made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Watts. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

 

 

________________________________________    _____________________________ 

LATOYA WILLIAMS, Clerk to the Board    RICKY BULLARD, Chairman 
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